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February 14, 2020
The Honorable Claudia Balducci
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Balducci:
This letter transmits a proposed ordinance that, if enacted, would authorize the issuance of up to $395 million of limited tax general obligation (LTGO) bonds to provide permanent financing for approximately $380 million of County capital projects and an allowance of $15 million to cover potential financing considerations.

The specific projects to be financed by the bonds are identified in the table below. With the exception of the Forge Site Acquisition and the Downtown Public Health Clinic Building Acquisition, the programs and projects listed have previously been approved by the Council, as noted.
	Bond Ordinance Projects 



	Project Name
	Total  (in millions)
	Approved Via Ordinance

	Transit Operational Capacity Growth Projects
	$250.0
	18835

	Forge Site Acquisition
	$54.2
	NA

	Conservation Futures Land 
	$35.0
	18987 & 19021

	Downtown Public Health Clinic 
	$18.3
	NA

	Yesler Building Tenant Improvements
	$11.1
	18835

	Kent Office Building Acquisition

	$6.2
	19021

	Jail Management System Project
	$4.0
	18835 & 18766

	FMD Asset Management System Upgrade Project
	$0.8

	18835

	Project Total
	$379.5
	

	Allowance for financing considerations
	$15.5
	

	Total authorization requested

	$395.0
	


Proposed legislation for the approval of the acquisition of the Forge Site was transmitted to the Council on December 12, 2019. Proposed legislation for the acquisition of the Downtown Public Health Clinic Building is expected to be transmitted to the Council by early June. Issuance of bonds for these two projects authorized pursuant to this proposed ordinance would not be undertaken until the Council approves acquisition legislation for each project.
The allowance for financial considerations requested in bond ordinances is comprised of a conservative estimate of 1 percent for the costs of issuance and a 2 percent contingency to cover the remote possibility that interest rate conditions at the time of the sale are such that the bonds have to be issued at a discount. Given the relatively low interest rates over the past decade, the County’s bonds typically sell with large premiums which means the contingency for paying a discount will probably not be needed. For this proposed ordinance, an additional amount of $4.1 million is added to the allowance for financing considerations to cover interest payments on the portion of the bonds dedicated to the Forge Site Acquisition project through 2021. This enables the County to avoid making interim payments out of the General Fund before the Airport Fund can assume the liability. The actual financing costs will be determined at the time of the bond sales. 

The exact terms of the bonds, which will be sold in multiple series, will be established by the King County Finance Director in consultation with the County’s Financial Advisor, and confirmed by the Council via sale motions adopted on the day of the bond sale. The first issue of bonds to be sold pursuant to this proposed ordinance is currently targeted for early May. Accordingly, we respectfully request the Council’s review and adoption by no later than the end of April.  

The enclosed proposed ordinance furthers the efficient and accountable government goal of the King County’s Strategic Plan because it exercises sound financial management and risk management while building the County’s long-term fiscal strength. 

If your staff have any questions regarding the ordinance, please contact Ken Guy, Director, Finance and Business Operations Division (FBOD) at 206-263-9254.
Sincerely, 

Dow Constantine
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers

ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff 
  Melani Pedroza, Clerk of the Council

Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget
Caroline Whalen, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services

Ken Guy, Director, Finance and Business Operations Division, Department of Executive Services

